Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

December 16, 2013
Memorial Hall
       7:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: John Payne and Bob Manners.

Media Present: Cris Carl, Shelburne Falls Independent

Acceptance of Minutes: Bob presented a motion to accept the meeting minutes of December 2, 2013 as presented.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Noteworthy News:

· Transfer station hours on Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve are as follows: 10 am until 4 pm.

· The Highway Department did a fine job over the weekend while handling the first big snow accumulation of the year.

· Shelburne Select Board will not meet on Monday, December 30, 2013.  Their next meeting is scheduled for January 13, 2014.

Department Liaison Reports:

Pratt Memorial Library – Margo Jones Architects presented preliminary estimates for roof repairs and building restoration.  Bob reported that costs associated with the roof are approximately $750,000 and to complete all of the work (interior and exterior); costs are estimated at $1.3 million.
Police Department – John had nothing to report. 
FRCOG Presentation on the Aging Population and Its Impact – John attended a FRCOG presentation on December 12th to discuss how to prepare for the increase in the senior population over the next 25 years.  Important needs like transportation, chronic diseases, medications, and economic security must be taken into consideration.  
FRCOG RE: District Local Technical Assistance Funding – The FRCOG has again received District Local Technical Assistance funding from the Department of Housing and Community Development to help municipalities with regional sharing of services to achieve and/or enhance efficiency and; planning for growth (especially housing production and economic development).  Select boards must submit a list of priorities to the FRCOG by January 12th.

Highway Department – Sweetheart owner Deena Whilmore has agreed to allow the Town to dump snow on her Maple Street property in exchange for keeping the driveway and adjacent parking lot plowed.  Deena also requested a Hold Harmless Agreement between herself and the town.

7:15 pm Bill Barry, Assistant Assessor RE: Continuation of Tax Rate Classification Hearing – Before adopting a single tax rate, members of the Board discussed the projected tax rate of $13.62 and whether to increase the amount of anticipated revenues on the tax rate recapitulation to reduce the rate.  Bill explained that the projected $0.63 increase would add approximately $95 to an average single family home tax bill.  Following a brief discussion, John presented a three-part motion to accept the Board of Assessor’s recommendation for estimated receipts, accept the projected tax rate of $13.62 for fiscal year 2014, and to maintain a single tax rate for the five (5) different classes of taxable property.  Bob seconded the motion.  Before voting, Joe stated that the Board’s decision was wise, prudent, and necessary.  Motion passed unanimously.
7:30 p.m. Public Hearing John Ryan, Breezeway Farm Consulting RE: 2014 Community Development Block Grant Application – The purpose of the hearing was to discuss the projects proposed for the regional FY 2014 Community Development Block Grant application.  The activities include the reconstruction of River Street in Colrain and Prospect Street in Buckland; housing rehabilitation loans for income eligible households in Buckland, Colrain, and Shelburne, administered by the Franklin Regional Housing and Redevelopment Authority; and the provision of Food Pantry Services for income eligible residents of the three towns.  John Ryan indicated that he will hold two public hearings in each town to allow for public comment (Shelburne’s first public hearing was held this afternoon at 3:00 pm).  John gave an overview of the proposed budget for the regional application as follows:

Housing Rehabilitation (a total of 6 housing units @ $35,000 per unit)
$210,000

Program Delivery & Expenses





$  37,800










$247,800
Social Services – Food Pantry ($16,667 per town)



$  50,000

Infrastructure: Engineering & Construction ($284,000 each)

$568,000

Administration/Program Delivery





$134,199

Total Estimated Costs:






$999,999
Dan Lawrence of Weston & Sampson gave an overview of the infrastructure projects in the towns of Buckland and Colrain.  MJ Adams of the Franklin Regional Housing & Redevelopment Authority stated that she was pleased to have six (6) interested households in Shelburne’s Program alone.  If the application is funded, there will only be enough money for two housing rehabilitation loans in Shelburne.  However, if project costs come in under budget, the FRHRA will consider additional housing units. 
7:50 p.m. David Schochet, Open Space Committee RE: Coreen Young Right of First Refusal – In an impromptu visit before the Board, David explained that three members of his Committee made a site visit last week to evaluate the parcel of land that Coreen Young would like to sell.  Using the “Land Evaluation” workbook and associated maps and written references, Open Space Committee members determined that the 2.03 acre parcel is considered “prime” farmland and is located near a Bio Map habitat.  Although the land is valuable, the Open Space Committee sees no compelling reason for the Town to protect the property.
Conservation Commission Review of Coreen Young Property – Members of the Conservation Commission conducted a site visit on Saturday, December 7, 2013.  Having seen the parcel and discussed its natural resources, the Commission members determined that, there is no overriding public benefit to the Town exercising its right of first refusal.  The Commission voted unanimously to recommend to the Selectboard that it relinquish the Town’s right of first refusal.

The Select Board will schedule a public hearing on January 13, 2014 in accordance with MGL Chapter 39, section 23B for the purpose of receiving comments.
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – John had nothing to report.

D.J. Wooliver & Sons RE: Memorial Hall Roof – Should the Town decide to pursue a new roof for Memorial Hall, Denny Croughwell of D.J. Wooliver & Sons has agreed to help create a detailed description of the roof and the work to be completed. 

V.F.W. Post 8503 RE: Request for Liquor License Reimbursement – John presented a motion regretfully declining the V.F.W. Post 8503 request for reimbursement on the unused portion of their liquor license for calendar year 2013.  The Alcoholic Beverages Control Commission suspended the Club’s license in May for failure to comply with the Laws of the Commonwealth.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

V.F.W. Post 8503 RE: Request for $10,000 – Following a brief discussion, Bob presented a motion to respectfully decline the V.F.W. Post 8503 request for an appropriation of $10,000 in accordance with MGL Chapter 40, section 9 to be used for the operation and maintenance of a suitable Headquarters located at 10 Water Street.  
Winter Parking Ban – John presented a motion authorizing Joe to establish a Connect-CTY portal that allows notifications of parking bans to be sent exclusively to residents in the Village area.  Any, residents wishing to sign on or opt out of the system may do so by contacting the Town Administrator.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Blue Light Notification System – Costs associated with the purchase and installation of four to five lights and associated signage is more than Joe had anticipated.  Rather than abandon the concept altogether, Bob presented a motion authorizing Joe to purchase and install two lights to be located at the corner of Bridge and Main Streets and at the intersection of Route 2 and Mechanic Street.  The Highway Department’s Snow and Ice budget will pay for said expenditures.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
FY’15 Budget Directives – Bob presented a motion recommending a 2.5% increase in salaries and level-funded operating budgets.  Any department seeking additional monies must present their request to the Select Board and Finance Committee.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.  Bob suggested that the Board forward the town’s budgetary directives to the MTRHSD.  Everyone agreed.
NEW BUSINESS:

Memorial Hall Association RE: Request to Use Selectmen’s Meeting Room on December 19th – The Academy at Charlemont has requested use of the Selectmen’s meeting room for a reception following their December 19th holiday concert.  As always, Memorial Hall Association will oversee the event and ensure that the Academy returns the room to its original condition following its use.  Members of the Board approved the request.
Emily Crehan, Cowell Gym Director RE: West County Food Pantry – Emily Crehan and members of the Recreation Committee have met with representatives of the West County Food Pantry to consider five potential spaces on the basement level of the Cowell Gymnasium.  Following review of each location, each party agrees that use of two rooms on the west side of the building (total of 450 sq. ft.) would be best suited for the program.  The group has identified the following renovation needs: floors need refinishing, walls need spackling and paint, installation of lock.  Members of the Board requested that Terry set up a site visit to view the area and begin dialogue regarding the lease of said space.
FY’12 CDBG Contract Extension RE: Breezeway Farm Consulting – In order to carry out the implementation of the FY’12 Siding Repair Project at Highland Village, John presented a motion to extend Breezeway Farms Consulting contract for grant administration through June 30, 2014.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  The contract extension is contingent upon DHCD approval.  There are no additional costs to extend the contract.

Christmas Holiday – members of the Board will not grant an additional paid holiday during Christmas week.  Employees wishing to take an additional day(s) must use either personal or vacation time.

CORRESPONDENCE:

Donald McLaughlin, Village Restaurant, 43 Bridge Street – Don notified the Board that he has relinquished his liquor license for calendar year 2013 effective Friday, December 13th and he wishes to withdraw his application for renewal in calendar year 2014.  Don has sold the business to Angela Griswold in May.  Angela is in the process of seeking a new license for that location. 

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Conrad Long, Little Mohawk Road – Mr. Long is hopeful that his application to the housing rehabilitation will be considered by Franklin Regional Housing and Redevelopment Authority.  
ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 pm.  John seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
